CITIZEN TRUTH REVIEW Introduction

- March 8th 2023 Commissioner Christopher Richards held a town hall for citizens to express their views on buying BMDs.
- May 4th 2023 WCEC wrote a letter to CC in advance of presenting a resolution to purchase BMDs.
- May 8th 2023 CC monthly meeting the resolution was presented. The WCEC representative was questioned during the meeting. The resolution was defeated.
- May 18th 2023 WCEC meeting the election commission voted to again to propose the same resolution that was previously defeated but to add a \$30,000 to \$50,000 proposal to study hand marked paper ballots for the future.
- Jun 12th 2023 CC monthly meeting the resolution was presented as amended. The WCEC representative again spoke at the meeting. The resolution passed.

The proposed resolutions by the WCEC ignored a history of comments from citizens via emails, public statements at the CC & WCEC, and the town hall meeting. However, most troubling to citizens was the inaccurate citing of sources by the WCEC that may well have swayed Commissioner's votes. At the CC meetings, citizens were not allowed to rebut the WCEC's statements or present the testimony of experts to provide balance to the WCEC's arguments.

County Commissioners cannot be experts on every subject and must rely on county staff and commissions to present correct information. We submit that the May 4th letter, as well as the representations made on May 8th and June 12th, are examples of presenting misleading information to achieve the goal of acquiring voting machines, despite the valid concerns expressed by citizens.

The following "Citizen Truth Review" identifies and documents with factual sources examples where misinformation was used, and presents pertinent data that should have been shared with Commissioners in order to present fair and balanced information. The authors have gone to great lengths to present documented facts that are backed up with footnotes and links to sources.

It is particularly critical for governmental and community leaders to require accurate and correctly documented facts to make informed decisions. The following document was created to bring to light the misinformation that was provided by the WCEC.

	WCEC Allegations	The Truth WCEC did not publicly disclose to Commissioners
Α.	May 4 WCEC letter misrepresentations	
1	WCEC argues against Hand Marked Paper Ballots (HMPB), citing National Academies of Science, Engineering, Medicine (NA) ^{1a}	The NA actually recommends both HMPB and BMD systems (P. 6). The NA states "voter-marked paper ballots are the standard for usability" and "This has prompted calls for hand-marked (opposed to BMD-produced) paper ballots whenever possible" (P. 79). The National Academies along with many university cyber teams and Ph.D. professors strongly support HMPB over BMDs. 1b, 1c, 1d, 1e, 1f, 1g, 1h, 1i, 1j
2	WCEC said "Ballot box 'stuffing' on a large scale is not a hypothetical risk," therefore, they should not go to HMPB. ^{2a} The WCEC cited 750 cases from the Heritage Foundation Election Fraud database.	The cited cases are not applicable to the process citizens are requesting, which is HMPB + optical scanners in precincts. This is an inaccurate citing for the source to object to HMPB in a polling location. 2b,2c
3	WCEC states, "Studies have shown that the error rate of recording true voter intent with Hand-Marked Paper Ballots to be as high as 5% WCEC experience mirrors this for Mailin Absentee Voting" " WCEC says, "a system exclusively of Hand-Marked Paper Ballots is 3 to 5 times more error prone than the current system used in Williamson County." " By the system with the current system and the current system are the current system and the current system are the current system.	WCEC specifically chose a cited source with a 34 Senate candidate race , which is an aberration. The two statements made by WCEC are misleading for several reasons: (1) the high 4.9% error is based on a central tabulator (without the possibility of self-adjudication) plus the 34 candidate aberration; (2) without the aberration, the central tabulation error rate in this cited source is listed as 0.9%; (3) these statements are being used to discount all uses of HMPB based on a small % of HMPBs that have always been used, which is the absentee ballot (which have never had the possibility of self-adjudication, that has always been allowed); (4) if using HMPB in precincts, as requested by citizens of Willco, the same study shows the error rate to be a low of 0.7% (without aberration) to high 1.4% (with aberration), much lower than the 5% cited by WCEC; (5) WCEC cited source states HMPB in precinct is actually an advantage, because tabulators alert voters to errors; (6) the state of Washington uses HMPB for millions of voters and has a low reject rate of 0.72%. This is with no in-person voter self-adjudication and the 0.72% includes signature mismatch rejects. 3d,3e,3f,3g
4	WCEC states, "Without stringent chain of custody controls, Hand-Marked Paper Ballots are highly vulnerable to tampering. Once a ballot is added to the ballot box, there is no way to determine if it is legitimate or not." "Similarly, Hand-Marked Paper Ballots can be destroyed and manipulated."4a	Voter electronic data & records can be destroyed and manipulated by a single keystroke. Multiple experts denounce BMDs as easily manipulable, errors not auditable ^{4b} & a high security risk. Without stringent chain of custody controls, BMD vote systems are extremely vulnerable to tampering. ^{4c, 4d, 4e, 4f, 4g, 4h, 4i} Whether it is a BMD barcode ballot or a HMPB, once it is added to a ballot box, there is no way to determine if it is legitimate and there are documented machine vote manipulations. ^{4j} However, HMPB's can have security features in the paper, have unique features from hand marking, and utilize random & unique control numbers, whereas, BMD codes are susceptible, which is the reason the State of Colorado banned them. ^{4k}
5	WCEC says it completed a thorough request for proposal (RFP) and that it was "asked to consider implementing Hand-Marked Paper Ballots" 5a	WCEC only did a RFP for a BMD system and did NOT do a RFP for HMPB. Sb, Sc WCEC did not clarify this point with CC. WCEC alleges they listened to citizens' HMPB request for over two years, but still did not do a RFP for HMPB.
6	WCEC says HMPB "would cost Williamson County more to implement." ^{6a}	The WCEC information is incorrect because (1) the BMD proposal failed to include an additional ~\$200K necessary for 3 more vote centers; 6b,6c (2) a HMPB + optical scanners capital cost is estimated at \$800K gross total, one-half the cost of WCEC BMD system; 6d, 6e, 6f (3) Pennsylvania state-wide actual costs show HMPB + OS is half the cost as a full BMD model; 6g (4) Georgia studies show significantly higher YOY BMD costs; (5) there is no analysis of full life-cycle costs of BMD's vs. HMPB's YOY, which would include IT staff, support and maintenance contracts, breakdowns of equipment, transportation and secure storage, purchase of new machines once they reach end of life, etc. 6h, 6i, 6j, 6k, 6l

7	WCEC states, "we were notified by the SSDOE [Secretary of State Division of Elections] that we could no longer use the election equipment [the Dominion system]." ^{7a}	In the SSDOE Feb 2022 letter to the WCEC, the SSDOE recommends, but does not mandate, removal of the Dominion system. By removing Dominion, WCEC wasted \$1.5MM in usable 2019 equipment only to request the state and county cover rental & capital payments for a similar system costing an additional \$1.6MM or for a county that has a debt greater than \$1.2 billion.		
B. 8	B. May 8 th CC & June 12 th CC meetings, WCEC verbal misrepresentations			
ŏ	In May 8 CC meeting, WCEC gives example of absentee ballots (HMPBs) where voter intent is unclear and ballots are not counted. Therefore, WCEC says they cannot recommend a HMPB voting system. ^{8a}	The absentee HMPB system is not changing. The HMPB + optical scanner model the citizens are requesting confirms if ballots have no errors (Voter Verified Self-Adjudication). If a ballot needs to be corrected, voter can correct on the spot with no impact to efficiency. Bb, Bc, Bd WCEC must or should know about self-adjudication.		
9	The WCEC was questioned in the May 8 meeting about long lines with BMDs (vote times). WCEC stated the Aug & Nov 2022 experienced long vote lines all across TN with HMPB and BMDs, so BMD is not the issue. WCEC solution is to add more vote	We question the WCEC statement regarding the Aug and Nov 2022 elections because the WCEC provided no evidence that HMPB vote times were as long as BMD vote times anywhere in the state. WCEC provided no evidence a precinct HMPB + optical scanner system is less reliable than an all-BMD machine voting system.		
	centers and machines. 9a WCEC noted citizens have stated HMPB provide more reliability, but they say their findings have found the opposite. 9b	In general, HMPB stations can be twice as fast as BMD stations ^{9c} and a university 10,000 simulation shows touchscreens can create long lines that HMPBs do not. ^{9d} Poll workers and poll watchers in multiple elections have observed that BMDs are the slowest part of system, because (1) BMDs break down, reducing reliability; ^{9e,9f,} (2) BMDs require startup time; (3) BMDs require extra steps for verification; (4) BMDs require time to print summary cards; (5) BMDs require humans to explain system to voters; (6) booths remain open because not enough poll workers to explain the system; (7) BMDs malfunction requiring multiple tries to get votes recorded; (8) poll workers and poll watchers confirm voters are disenfranchised because they cannot wait in long BMD lines; (9) BMDs cannot handle influx in voters like HMPBs; (10) In poll working training, technicians noted there can be BMD calibration issues as also noted in decades of elections. ^{9g,9h} (11) "Simple error situations required rebooting the device. This can easily create long lines" ⁹ⁱ The WCEC proposed solution to shorten wait times equates to hundreds of thousands of dollars in additional costs that the county does not have and more machines will not solve the vote time problem and does not resolve the BMD reliability issue.		
10	WCEC stated in June 12 CC meeting that vote centers were successful because of a 9% voter increase from Nov. 2016 to Nov. 2020 presidential elections. 10a	The SOS voter turnout statistics show a 6.68% increase from 2016 to 2020. Vote centers empirically did not increase voter turnout based on SOS statistics from 2000 – 2020 for presidential elections. 10b, 10c, 10d Maury County and Williamson County estimated population increases were both around 12% to 13%. 10e, 10f, 10g, 10h National Media data shows both Maury County and Williamson County increased actual votes by 31% from Nov. 2016 to Nov. 2020. Yet, Maury County is a precinct county , not a vote center county. 10i Therefore, vote centers make no impact to voter turnout over precincts.		
		Therefore, Williamson County data does not show vote centers increasing voter turnout.		

REFERENCES:

- 1a. Grey, Chad. Duda, Jonathan. WCEC letter to TN Williamson County Commissioners. 4 May 2023. page 5
 1b. National Academies of Science, Engineering, & Medicine (NA). "Securing the Vote: Protecting American
 Democracy." 2018, pages 6 & 79. https://nap.nationalacademies.org/catalog/25120/securing-the-vote-protecting-american-democracy
- 1c. **Twenty-Four Computer Scientists**. Letter to Georgia SOS and SAFE Commission. "We write to urge you to follow advice of election security experts nationwide...in favor of hand-marked paper ballots as the best method for recording votes in public elections." 7 January 2019.

https://voterga.files.wordpress.com/2019/01/expertslettertosafecommission_ga_bmds_010719.pdf 1d. Lee Ph.D., Wenke. "Opinion: Making Ga., U.S. election systems more secure." The Atlanta Journal-Constitution. 15 January 2019, Atlanta Journal-Constitution. https://www.ajc.com/news/opinion/opinion-making-election-systems-more-secure/cF2euQBCYUiraLjUZXxCJK/

- 1e. "The Blue Ribbon Commission on Pennsylvania's Election Security." University of Pittsburgh, 4 January 2019, "Recommendation#1: Replace vulnerable voting machines with systems using Voter-Marked Paper Ballots." page 5. https://www.cyber.pitt.edu/sites/default/files/election_security_report_in_brief.pdf
- 1f. Hickton, David. Letter to SOS Raffensperger inaccurate quoting of The Blue Ribbon Commission and confirming Pitt Cyber recommendation for Hand-Marked Paper Ballots with BMD for accessibility purposes. University of Pittsburgh, Pitt Cyber, 1 March 2019.

https://www.cyber.pitt.edu/sites/default/files/hickton_letter_to_sos_raffensperger.pdf

- 1g. Expert Opinions on Electronic Ballot Marking Devices (BMD) Security; VoterGA, 2019. https://voterga.files.wordpress.com/2019/03/expert-security-opinions.pdf
- 1h. Favors, Lurie Daniels. "Executive Director of The Center for Law & Social Justice, speaks at Legislative Briefing May 25, 2022, supporting Voting Machine Bill NY A3992." Center for Law & Social Justice. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=Uoa5MIOAWek
- 1i. Wheeler, Tarah. Simons, Barbara. "Does our vote count? The safest way to hold an election." Council on Foreign Relations, 29 June 2023, "most of the country is using the best type of voting systems for checking the accuracy of the results: hand marked paper ballots." https://www.cfr.org/blog/does-our-vote-count-safest-way-hold-election
 1j. Geller, Eric. Vasquez, Christian. Hermani, Jordyn. "Cybersecurity State election officials opt for 2020 voting machines vulnerable to hacking." Politico. 1 March 2019. https://www.politico.com/story/2019/03/01/election-vulnerable-voting-machines-1198780
- 2a. Grey, Chad. Duda, Jonathan. WCEC letter to TN Williamson County Commissioners. 4 May 2023. page 3
- 2b. Heritage Foundation. "Election Fraud Cases https://www.heritage.org/voterfraud/search
- 2c. Allison, Carl. "Williamson County WCEC May 4th 2023 Letter Review V2." 11 June 2023, page 9 Heritage Foundation table Election Fraud database. https://tennesseeelectionintegrity.com/wp-content/uploads/2023/06/Carl-Allison-letter-why-cant-trust-WCEC-voting-machine-assessment-V2-061223.pdf
- 3a. Grey, Chad. Duda, Jonathan. WCEC letter to TN Williamson County Commissioners. 4 May 2023. page 3
- 3b. Grey, Chad. Duda, Jonathan. WCEC letter to TN Williamson County Commissioners. 4 May 2023. page 4
- 3c. Quesenbery, Whitney. "Breaking the Ballot: 34 Candidates for Senate." Center for Civic Design, 5 April 2016. https://civicdesign.org/breaking-the-ballot/
- 3d. Kimball, Ph.D. David (University of Missouri-St. Louis), Kropf Ph.D., Martha (University of North Carolina-Charlotte). "Analysis of Overvotes in the 2016 California Senate Primary Election."
- https://work.civicdesign.org/civicdesign-staging/wp-content/uploads/2016/04/Analysis-of-Overvotes-2016-Senatt-Kimball-Kropf.docx; Page 2 "The critical voting equipment feature involves whether ballots are tabulated at polling places or at the central county election office... One advantage of the polling place tabulators is that those machines are designed to prevent overvotes or alert voters when there is an overvote on their ballot... The overvote rate in the Senate primary was 4.1% of ballots cast in counties using a central tabulation system. In counties that tabulated ballots at polling places the overvote rate was 1.1%."
- 3e. Avagyan, Davit. Muller, Philip. "Ballot Design Issues Lead to Almost 250,000 Over-Votes in California, June 2016 US Senate Election." SCRIBD, 17 August 2016. https://www.scribd.com/document/322175665/California-Over-Voting-Report#
- 3f. DeMillo Ph.D., Richard. Kadel Ph.D., Robert. Marks, Marilyn. "What voters are asked to verify affects ballot verification: a quantitative analysis of voter's memories of their ballots." Social Science Research Network. 23 November 2018. https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=3292208

3g. McCarthy, Pat. "Performance Audit – Evaluating Washington's Ballot Rejection Rates." Office of the Washington State Auditor, 1 February 2022, page 13.

https://sao.wa.gov/sites/default/files/audit reports/PA Evaluating WA Ballot Rejections ar-1029711.pdf

- 4a. Grey, Chad. Duda, Jonathan. WCEC letter to TN Williamson County Commissioners. 4 May 2023. page 3
 4b. Stark Ph.D., Philip. "There is no Reliable Way to Detect Hacked Ballot-Marking Devices." University of California, Berkeley. 21 August 2019. https://www.stat.berkeley.edu/~stark/Preprints/bmd-p19.pdf
- 4c. Appel Ph.D., Andrew (Princeton Univ.). DeMillo Ph.D, Richard (Georgia Tech), Stark Ph.D., Philip (UC Berkeley). "Ballot-Marking Devices (BMDs) Cannot Assure the Will of the Voters." Election Law Journal, 14 February 2020; https://www.cs.princeton.edu/~appel/papers/bmd-insecure.pdf
- 4d. Blaze, Matt (Georgetown University). Hursti, Harri. Macalpine, Margaret (both Nordic Innovation Labs). Hanley, Mary (University of Chicago). Moss, Jeff (Def Con). Wehr, Rachel. Spencer, Kendall. Ferris, Christopher (three from Georgetown University). "Def Con 27 Voting Machine Hacking Village." August 2019.

https://media.defcon.org/DEF%20CON%2027/voting-village-report-defcon27.pdf

- 4e. Jackson Ph.D, Andy "The Only Safe Means of Voting is Hand-Marked Paper Ballots." Civitas Institute, 13 June 2020. https://www.nccivitas.org/2020/safe-means-voting-hand-marked-paper-ballots/
- 4f. Morgan, Steve, Editor-in-Chief. "Cybercrime to cost the world \$10.5 trillion annual by 2025." Cybercrime Magazine. 13 November 2020. https://cybersecurityventures.com/cybercrime-damage-costs-10-trillion-by-2025/
- 4g. Newcomb, Tim. "A catastrophic mutating event will strike the world in 2 years, reports says." Good Housekeeping. 9 July 2023. https://www.msn.com/en-us/lifestyle/lifestyle-buzz/a-catastrophic-mutating-event-will-strike-the-world-in-2-years-report-says/ar-

 $\underline{AA160FT3?ocid=msedgntp\&cvid=3c55b3f67dbe43be9207a6b29b079d57\&ei=11\#interstitial=1}$

- 4h. Secretary of State Georgia SAFE Appendix A-F. 1 February 2018.
- https://www.sos.ga.gov/sites/default/files/2022-03/safe appendix.pdf
- 4i. Monahan, Kevin. McFadden, Cynthia. Martinez, Didi. "'Online and vulnerable': Experts find nearly three dozen U.S. voting systems connected to internet", NBC News. 10 January 2020.
- https://www.nbcnews.com/politics/elections/online-vulnerable-experts-find-nearly-three-dozen-u-s-voting-n1112436
- 4j. Heritage Foundation, Election Fraud Cases, https://www.heritage.org/voterfraud/search; Example #1: "He conspired with Domenick Demuro and Marie Beren, Judges of Elections for each ward by bribing them to add additional fraudulent votes to voting machines for candidates." Example #2: "She then stepped out of the voting booth, spoke to Murtaugh (who was serving as the minority elections inspector at the polling place), signed the election register under her 23-year-old son's name, reset the voting place), signed the election register under her 23-year-old son's name, reset the voting place), signed the election register under her 23-year-old son's name, reset the voting place), signed the election register under her 23-year-old son's name, reset the voting machine, returned to the voting booth, and cast a ballot in his name."
- 4k. Griswold, Jena. "Colorado Secretary of State Takes Action to Increase Cyber Security, Announces Initiative to Remove QR Codes from Ballots." State of Colorado News Release. 16 September 2019.

https://www.sos.state.co.us/pubs/newsRoom/pressReleases/2019/PR20190916QRCodes.html

- 5a. Grey, Chad. Duda, Jonathan. WCEC letter to TN Williamson County Commissioners. 4 May 2023. page 2
 5b. June 10 2023 conversation with County Commissioner Christopher Richards confirmed June 10 2023 Jonathan Duda emailed CC Richards that the WCEC did not complete a HMPB RFP.
- 5c. Richards, Christopher. County Commissioner 7th District. "Williamson County Board of Commissioners Meeting." WC-TV, 12 June 2023. time stamp 1:39:04. https://youtu.be/FaisQoTNKSU?t=5944
- 6a. Grey, Chad. Duda, Jonathan. WCEC letter to TN Williamson County Commissioners. 4 May 2023. page 3 6b. June 10 2023 conversation with County Commissioner Christopher Richards confirmed that Jonathan Duda noted, on June 10 2023, the State of TN will cover cost for all equipment deployed pre-February 2022 with 200 of the 300 Dominion BMDs deployed at that time. Therefore, a precinct hand marked paper ballot, optical scanner, and ADA options will be fully covered by State of TN agreement of deployed pre-February 2022, post equipment vendor discounts. Yet, the WCEC's desire for 3 extra vote centers ~+28 BMDs would not be covered by state and it's scope was separated out for 2024 budget.
- 6c. 200 BMDs = 25 vote centers, so 8 avg BMDs. So, +24 BMDs & +18 express vote printers for 3 new vote centers.

 6d. Williamson Families. "Call to Action, Williamson County Commission to Decide 2nd time on ES&S Voting Machines." 8 June 2023,Imbedded in article "Citizen Response (revised) to May 4th WCEC Letter". page 3 BMD vs Precinct hand marked paper ballot capital costs table. https://williamson-families.org/ess-voting-machines/

- 6e. Bajak, Frank. "Reliability of Pricey New Voting Machines Questioned." Associated Press News, 23 February 2020. https://apnews.com/article/ae388fb69d14e5d3619128a591cdc0c4
- 6f. National Academies of Science, Engineering, & Medicine (NA) "Securing the Vote: Protecting American Democracy"; 2018; "more costly than systems that use paper exclusively. Technical support for such systems is often necessary and adds to their cost over time. Such systems may also be more prone to breakdowns, are subject to technological obsolescence..."; page 43. https://nap.nationalacademies.org/catalog/25120/securing-the-vote-protecting-american-democracy
- 6g. "Pennsylvania County Voting Systems: An Analysis." University of Pittsburgh, Institute for Cyber Law, Policy, and Security, 28 February 2020. https://www.cyber.pitt.edu/votingsystemsanalysis
- 6h. Favorito, Garland. Letter to Secretary Raffensperger. VoterGA Letter for HMPB versus BMD, 23 July 2019. https://voterga.files.wordpress.com/2019/07/reply-for-harvey-cost-memo.pdf
- 6i. Georgia State Voting System Projected Capital and Ongoing Costs HMBP, BoD, & BMDs. VoterGA, 2019. https://voterga.files.wordpress.com/2019/09/georgia-voting-system-cost-overview.pdf
- 6j. Fowler, Stephen. "ES&S State of Georgia Purchase Proposal Quote." Georgia News Lab, 22 August 2018. https://www.documentcloud.org/documents/5766821-ES-S.html
- 6k. Perez, Edward. "Georgia State Election Technology Acquisition A Reality Check." OSET Institute, March 2019. https://www.osetinstitute.org/research/2019/03/08/gavotingsysacq
- 6l. Perez, Edward. "Cost Analysis: Georgia State Voting Technology Acquisition." OSET Institute, 2021. https://freespeechforpeople.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/06/22jun21_perez_bmd-cost-estimates.pdf
- 7a. Grey, Chad. Duda, Jonathan. WCEC letter to TN Williamson County Commissioners. 4 May 2023. page 1
 7b. Hargett, Tre. Goines, Mark. SOS Letter to WCEC. Williamson County TN Election Commission meeting notes. 16
 February 2022, page 10. http://www.williamsoncounty-tn.gov/ArchiveCenter/ViewFile/Item/2193
- 7c. "Voting System Agreement by and between Dominion Voting Systems, Inc. and Williamson County, TN," 4 August 2019 Effective Date; Exhibit A page 4
- 7d. Williamson County, TN ES&S Rental Agreement #1 signed February 24, 2022 and again May 2, 2022. ES&S Rental Agreement #2 signed August 29, 2022. https://tennesseeelectionintegrity.com/wp-content/uploads/2023/06/Three-ESS-contracts-Initial-Subsequent-Extension-062923.pdf
- 8a. Duda, Jonathan. WCEC Chairman. "Williamson County Board of Commissioners Meeting." WC-TV, 8 May 2023. times stamp 2:49:05. https://youtu.be/mut_aiMi6Mc?t=10145
- 8b. Dr. Kropf, Martha. Dr. Kimball, David. "Helping America Vote, the Limits of Election Reform." Page 40. 2012
 8c. "DS200 Precinct Ballot Scanner Election Day Training Manual Version Number 1.7.0.0." ES&S, 16 July 2020, pages 7 8. https://duluthmn.gov/media/13550/ds200-precinct-ballot-scanner-procedures-updated-7-16-20.pdf
 8d. "DS200 Precinct Scanner & Tabulator." ES&S, 2021, page 1, "Enhanced Voting Experience" Mark Recognition (IMR®) and patented Positive Target Recognition & Alignment Compensation (PTRAC®) technologies ensure even the most poorly marked paper ballots are read accurately and consistently protecting voter intent." https://www.essvote.com/storage/2022/04/DS200 one-sheet.pdf
- 9a. Lawrence, Gregg. Williamson County Commissioner 4th District. "Williamson County Board of Commissioners Meeting." WC-TV, 8 May, 2023. time stamp 2:14:22. https://youtu.be/mut_aiMi6Mc?t=8062
- 9b. Duda, Jonathan. "Williamson County Board of Commissioners Meeting." WC-TV, 8 May, 2023. time stamp 2:19:20. https://youtu.be/mut_aiMi6Mc?t=8360
- 9c. Friesdat, Lulu. Smith, Bennie. "Ep. 56 | Let's keep hand-marked paper ballots." Smart Elections. 23 May 2023. Time stamp 7:29. https://youtu.be/81ms3t18Ufs?t=449
- 9d. Dr. Edelstein, William (John Hopkins University). Dr. Edelstein, Arthur. "Touchscreen Voting Machines Cause Long Lines and Disenfranchise Voters." Cornell University Arxiv Scholarly Articles,
- https://arxiv.org/search/?query=touchscreen+vote&searchtype=all&source=header
- 9e. National Academies of Science, Engineering, & Medicine (NA). "Securing the Vote: Protecting American Democracy." 2018, page 79, https://nap.nationalacademies.org/catalog/25120/securing-the-vote-protecting-american-democracy
- 9f. Verified Voting's Statement on Georgia's Choice of New Voting System, Verified Voting Foundation, 2019. https://view.officeapps.live.com/op/view.aspx?src=https%3A%2F%2Fvoterga.files.wordpress.com%2F2019%2F01%2Fverified-voting-statement-on-georgia.docx&wdOrigin=BROWSELINK

- 9g. Schwab, Katharine. "These Texas voting machines reveal a basic truth about bad design." Fast Company, 30 October 2018. https://www.fastcompany.com/90259255/these-texas-voting-machines-reveal-a-basic-truth-about-bad-design
- 9h. Canellas, Marc. "Was your voting machine hacked? Without more user-friendly devices, we may not know." JustSecurity.org, 16 November 2018. https://www.justsecurity.org/61503/voting-machine-hacked-user-friendly-devices/
- 9i. Blaze, Matt (Georgetown University). Hursti, Harri. Macalpine, Margaret (both Nordic Innovation Labs). Hanley, Mary (University of Chicago). Moss, Jeff (Def Con). Wehr, Rachel. Spencer, Kendall. Ferris, Christopher (three from Georgetown University). "Def Con 27 Voting Machine Hacking Village." August 2019, page 6. https://media.defcon.org/DEF%20CON%2027/voting-village-report-defcon27.pdf
- 10a. Richards, Christopher. Duda, Jonathan. "Williamson County Board of Commissioners Meeting." WC-TV, 8 May, 2023. time stamp 2:27:07. https://youtu.be/mut_aiMi6Mc?t=8903
- 10b. Tennessee Secretary of State Elections Statistics. https://sos.tn.gov/elections/statistics
- 10c. Limpus, Frank. "Election turnout by county." Tennessee Voters for Election Integrity (Tennessee Fair Elections Coalition). https://tennesseeelectionintegrity.com/wp-content/uploads/2023/05/Election-voter-turnout-5-counties-2000-2022.pdf
- 10d. Smith, Mary. William County Commissioner 5th District. "Williamson County Board of Commissioners Meeting." WC-TV, 8 May, 2023. time stamp 2:07:06. https://youtu.be/mut_aiMi6Mc?t=7626
 10e. Office of Legislative Budget Analysis. "Tennessee County-By-County Analysis, Fiscal Year 2016-17, Maury County." https://www.capitol.tn.gov/Archives/Joint/staff/budget-analysis/county-reports/counties16-17/Maury.pdf
- 10f. Office of Legislative Budget Analysis. "Tennessee County-By-County Analysis, Fiscal Year 2016-17; Williamson County." https://www.capitol.tn.gov/Archives/Joint/staff/budget-analysis/county-reports/counties16-17/Williamson.pdf
- 10g. The Tennessean Data Center. "2020 Decennial Census, How many people live in Maury County, Tennessee." https://data.tennessean.com/census/total-population/total-population-change/maury-county-tennessee/050-47119/
- 10h. The Tennessean Data Center. "2020 Decennial Census, How many people live in Williamson County, Tennessee." https://data.tennessean.com/census/total-population/total-population-change/williamson-county-tennessee/050-47187/
- 10i. CNN, NBC, and Fox 2016 for 2020 Maury County, TN & Williamson County, TN total presidential results; CNN 2016 TN Presidential results. https://www.cnn.com/election/2016/results/states/tennessee#president NBC 2016 TN Presidential results. https://www.nbcnews.com/politics/2016-election/tn/ CNN 2020 TN Presidential results. https://www.cnn.com/election/2020/results/state/tennessee Fox 2020 TN Presidential results. https://www.foxnews.com/elections/2020/general-results/state/tennessee